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When wolves and people first started keeping company [estimated more than 100,000 years 
ago] they were on a lot more equal footing than dogs and people are today.  Basically, 
two different species with complementary skills teamed up together, something that had 
never happened before and has really never happened since. –Temple Grandin, Animals in 

Translation, pp.304 
 
 

I am thinking I should make a splint for my dog, Pigeon.  He has a bum 
knee.  We are camping for 7 days in the Mt. Hood National forest with 
three other artists and two guides, and his back left knee has returned 
to a state of injury. 
 
I am also thinking of making a splint for myself.  I have a bum ankle.  
Out here on the rocky terrain, beneath the jagged and snow-capped peak 
of the Cascades, the swelling has re-inflamed in my back left ankle.   
 
The symmetry of this is what I want to write about.  In many ways, I 
feel my animal and I have become extensions of one another—illustrating 
the whole picture of a single identity only when reviewed together.  I 
don’t know how this happened.  It seems to have come onto us; we have 
grown into it.  He is the first and only pet I have ever had.  I’ve 
tried to do a great job of socializing him and he easily takes to other 
people.  Yet, in the 4.5 years of this relationship, he and I have 
become nearly inseparable and my sense of self has morphed in such a 
way to include his whole self as an extension of my own.   
 
I am observing him in “the wild” this week, and he is having his own 
experience.  On the first day, I awoke from a nap to the feel of his 
wet fur on my palm, hanging over the cot.  He had, in my sleep, gone to 
the creek, taken a dip (or hunted fish, or skipped rocks, or anything 
else), and come back.  The sequence of actions beginning with departure 
and ending in return, were a set of decisions made entirely on his own.  
And throughout our time here, he has not paused from the hunt of 
anything that flies and buzzes.  He jumps and snaps his jaw after each 
whirring bee, wasp, mosquito.  And I too am able to have my experience—
like that of writing this. 
 
Yet I find more and more we are attuned to one another.  I should note 
I have never had an experience like this with human or animal, and so 
if any sounds trite or obvious, or impossible, or you just don’t like 
it, forgive me.  Another disclaimer: I do not anthropomorphize my 
animal, nor do I think I am obsessed with him.  I think of this 
exploration as I would any in the category of self-study, an important 
piece to understanding oneself in the world. 
 
Experiences of surrogacy (alignment between our systems)   
 
1. Through the leash, I can feel his gait shift.  Without looking, I 
can sense whether he has found prey to hunt, a piece of food to 
scavenge, another dog who poses a threat or is experiencing pain in his 
back leg. 
 



 In line with this, there are a number of leash adjustments I make 
 to continue the general pace of our walk while affording him the 
 time to change course. 
 
2. Shared meditation.  I am a long time yoga practitioner and come to 
my mat to sit nearly every day.  Not every time, but many, over the 
course of years, Pigeon has joined me in meditation.  He knows to avoid 
my mat during the physical movement practice, but will come lay with 
his rump leaning against my crossed, bent knees and enter into 
stillness with me.  His heart and breath are nearly always faster than 
mine, but I notice a deep quiet expand over both of our systems and 
engulf us, in a way, in peace.  It is a time I savor. 
 
3. The many small symbioses, which I am certain, exist in many 
owner/pet relationships: he waits for me to cross my legs under the 
breakfast table in order to rest his chin on my dangling foot, he 
gathers a toy or ball in his mouth when he is ready to go out or come 
along for a ride, he responds to the smallest gesture of a finger 
point, or leash redirect. 
 
4.  Muscle testing.  Pigeon has a newly, partially torn cruciate 
ligament in his back left knee.  A chiropractor-friend illustrated 
exactly where Pigeon’s injury was affecting his nerves through a series 
of simple muscle tests, the same kinds as are done on humans.  As 
opposed to with humans, though, Pigeon could not respond to commands 
like “try to resist my hand when I ____.”  The chiropractor asked me to 
step in as a surrogate.  I placed one hand on Pigeon and one in the 
air.  As my friend tested particular muscles in Pigeon’s knee he asked 
me to try to resist his hand atop mine.  In some places I could and in 
others I couldn’t.  The electric circuit of nervous energy ran through 
Pigeon’s body into mine and was received by the doctor.  This could 
have worked with any other human in my place, yet there was profundity 
in it being I.  I felt connected to Pigeon’s body mass, animal-ness, in 
a completely new way. 
 
Where does all this bring us?  I have lived for the last 10 years with 
a chronic injury in my left ankle.  I have had two surgeries and 
innumerable stints with physical therapy and alternative healing 
methods.  The injury continues to recur.  For me it has been a kind of 
albatross I am incapable of ridding.  When I learned Pigeon had a torn 
ligament in his left knee, I immediately felt empathy and fear.  I also 
felt helpless.  I felt like my experience with injury has turned out so 
poorly and feared desperately that he would have to suffer, any amount.   
 
It was the symmetry in our injuries that compelled me to put the 
magnifying glass on our relationship.  I don’t know what to make of it—
is it pure coincidence?  Or were we meant to share similar ailments and 
help the other to heal? I tend to enter metaphysical exploration as a 
cynic and only through firsthand experience become a believer.  From 
the outset, I don’t know what this is exactly.  But it must be marked.  
It is a marker in my life and another fold in my identity. 
 
   
 


